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Minutes of the AGM and Meeting
Stirling Court Hotel
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	Present
	Apologies

	Conference on 15th March
Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Ali Dreyer – Fife

Andy Beveridge – Honorary Member

Andrew Bagnall – Edinburgh

Andy McNamara – North Ayrshire

Chris Jex – Orkney

Dave Horrocks – Moray

Des Bagshaw – SCIS

Gordon Smith – Scottish Borders

Jane Jackson – Falkirk

John Lewis – West Lothian

Jonathan Kitching – Aberdeen City

Matt Brook - Stirling

Natalie Polack – Website Content Manager

Natalie White – East Ayrshire

Phil Thompson – University of Stirling

Tim Pickering – Western Isles

Willie White – East Ayrshire 
Speakers

Alex Cumming – Duke of Edinburgh’s Award

Toby Clark – John Muir Trust

Carol Blackwood – Digimaps for Schools

Rebecca Davidson – University of Stirling

Cameron Sprague – Stramash
Alastair Davidson – - Stramash
AGM on 16th March
Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Ali Dreyer – Fife

Chris Jex - Orkney
Cliff Smith – Edinburgh

Gordon Smith – Scottish Borders

Jane Campbell Morrison – AALS

Jane Jackson – Falkirk

Jonathan Kitching – Aberdeen City
Natalie Polack – Website Content Manager

Natalie White – East Ayrshire

Tim Pickering – Western Isles

Willie White – East Ayrshire 


	Andrew Horrell – University of Edinburgh 

Bill Stephen – Midlothian

Chalmers Smith – Honorary Member

Colin Nicoll – Aberdeenshire

Dave Girling – Perth College

Derek Napier – Dundee

Drhue Forbes – North Lanarkshire

Frances Kelly - HSE

Gavin Brebner - Angus

Gillian Anderson – Education Scotland 

Graeme Chalmers – Aberdeen City

Graeme Hyett – Inverclyde

Isi Oakley – Western Isles

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

Mary Fox - Clackmannanshire

Mike Taveren – Dumfries and Galloway

Nick Lansdell – Honorary Member

Nigel Marshall – Honorary Member

Paul Stark – West Lothian

Pete Richardson - Shetland

Will Manners – Highland




	Minutes of the SAPOE AGM 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising
Gordon Smith was in the chair. The minutes from the last meeting were accepted as accurate.
Voting

Tim and Isi have served as joint Vice Chair for 2 years. Isi asked Tim to let the group know that she could no longer fill this role due to ongoing work commitments. 

A vote of thanks was given to Isi for her contributions over the last 2 years.

Tim volunteered to continue as Vice Chair. After establishing that the meeting had a quorum, Willie proposed Tim as Vice Chair, Alan seconded him and Tim was re-elected by a unanimous vote.
Actions carried forward from previous meeting

· ACTION: Feedback to Education Scotland that SAPOE would like to see Outdoor Learning represented on all teams (e.g. Numeracy, Literacy, Science …)
- Gillian agrees and works closely with the Senior Education Officers from each Curriculum area: Health and wellbeing, Languages, Maths and Numeracy, Sciences, Social Studies, Expressive Arts, Religious and Moral Education, Technologies and in addition the leads for DYW, enterprise and LfS.
 
· ACTION: SAPOE would welcome an invitation to whichever group / forum takes forward the Outdoor Learning / Learning for Sustainability vision
- Gillian reported via e-mail that there was a positive meeting with Scottish Government on the 9th January that included Ian Menzies (SEO for LfS), Prof. Pete Higgins and Representatives from the John Muir Trust in response to their letter to the Deputy First Minister. It was agreed to set up a Scottish Government group with the purpose of networking, sharing information, monitoring progress against LFS Vision 2030+ report‎. Once I have more information on the membership of the group, she will share this with SAPOE


· ACTION: Follow-up the comment that the SQA have been consulting with the IOL


· ACTION: Share the draft leaflet for parents on outdoor learning when available, so content can be checked with LA’s interested


· ACTION: Driver Certificate of Professional Competence (CPC). Write a summary of the driver regulations for driving minibuses

· ACTION: Agenda item for the next meeting – What should SAPOE do next? Can we produce a plan to take forward the findings from Tim Stott’s presentation?

· ACTION: The Innovation fund project has finished, so a new agenda item of ‘Attainment’ should be added from now on


	Gordon

Willie W

Mike, Derek and Alan
Derek

Derek


	2
	AALS Report (Jane Campbell Morrison, Senior Inspector (Scotland)) 

In the UK, 400 providers have not renewed their licences and this is believed to be due to some uncertainty about the future of licensing. In Scotland, 5 providers have decided not to renew their licence, as their focus has changed and they are no longer delivering licensable activities.

Jane will be carrying out 97 inspections this year and freelance inspectors will be doing 6 each. Jane asked SAPOE Reps to try and accommodate her if she requests an earlier inspection date.

The results of the HSE consultation on licensing were released on Wednesday 14th March and it has since been clarified that these are just a summary of the submissions received on-line. Submissions received as hard copies are still being collated: 
http://consultations.hse.gov.uk/consult.ti/cd286/questionnaireResults?qid=684707

	

	3i
	Chair’s Report (Gordon Smith)
The majority of Gordon’s time this year has been spent on matters related to the HSE consultation on the future of licensing. There was more focus and discussion bringing political pressure related to outdoor learning earlier in the year but this has declined recently. There appears to be a lack of capacity in Scottish Government / Education Scotland to respond to this type of issue, although Rob Bushby from RWL has made good progress.

CLOtC
The Council are waiting for the results of the HSE/AALR consultation before publicising the council further in Scotland.

SAAF

SAPOE has been represented at all SAAF meetings recently.
Going Outdoors Safely
Scottish Government’s message is to encourage people to go outdoors and to follow advice on how to do this safely. This is partly linked to an incident with a DoE group drinking contaminated water. 
HSE Consultation on Licensing

There are three options that were included in the consultation:

· 1. AALS

· 2. AALS Plus 

· 3. Non-statutory scheme backed by UKAIG

The meeting was asked how many SAPOE Reps had managed to successfully engage with their Directors of Education when drafting their responses to the consultation. Of those in the meeting, three SAPOE Reps had successfully engaged with their Head of Education, their Chief Education Officer or their Head of Department. One SAPOE Rep had tried to contact their Director of Education but not been successful.

AAIAC and IOL issued statements supporting Option 3. The IOL has since received complaints from members who felt they weren’t consulted before the IOL’s statement was issued. SAPOE issued a statement in support of retained AALA.

The following points were raised in discussion:

· Ask for a breakdown of the results by nation

· Next UKAIG meeting will be on 24th April

· What work is being done between now and 24th April?

· What is the agenda for the meeting on 24th April?
· TQS have the Licensing Service contract until 2019

· Gordon will attend the UKAIG meeting on 24th April and it was suggested that he ask it to be minuted that his attendance is not an endorsement of a non-statutory scheme if that is on the agenda

· One SAPOE Rep has already been asked by their manager to write a document out-lining what Options 1, 2 and 3 would mean for their local authority

	

	3ii
	Secretary’s Report (Derek Napier)

Nothing to report.

	

	3iii
	Treasurer’s Report (Alan Smith)
Membership fees for 2017/2018 have been paid by 26 local authorities and all 3 Associate Members. An unidentified payment has also been received from one local authority.

It was agreed that Membership fees for 2018 / 2019 will be set at £240.

· ACTION: Update the membership fee spreadsheet to indicate which LA’s have paid and send reminders for 2017/2018

· ACTION: Send invoices for 2018/2019


· ACTION: Collate list of local authorities with no rep or reps that don’t engage with SAPOE


· ACTION: Send usual letter to Directors of Education. Send a different letter to those who have no SAPOE Rep or a SAPOE Rep who doesn’t engage with SAPOE. Consider whether to send letters to Heads of Collaboratives

	Natalie P
Natalie P

Natalie P

Gordon

	3iv
	Going Out There (Jane Jackson)

Website 

No feedback has been received since the proposal was submitted to Education Scotland to ask for financial support for website hosting, maintenance and updating of the content. 
· ACTION: Write a letter summarising the backdated costs that SAPOE have incurred and the forward costs for upgrading, hosting and maintenance of the website


· ACTION: Generate an invoice to be sent with the letter

Overseas toolkit
Toolkit material is complete and sign-off is needed from the team members prior to loading it onto the website

· ACTION: Check and sign-off toolkit materials
App Development

Jane met with an MSc student from the University of Stirling who has developed a prototype app based on the ‘Going Out There’ website. Funding from Education Scotland would be needed to develop this further and make it available to all teachers.

· ACTION: Speak to Education Scotland 


	Jane to write and Gordon to sign
Natalie P

Jane and Ali
Jane

	3v
	Training (Liz Brookes via e-mail and Natalie White)
EVC Refresher
The next course will be towards the end of the year, probably November – December. Liz will set a date and send reminders to those who need to attend.
NEBOSH 
Names of 7 SAPOE Reps who had expressed an interest have been forwarded to Liz by Natalie P. Liz has booked onto a course in Edinburgh in October with ‘Woodward SHE ltd’. If the course is good, Liz will try to arrange a bespoke course for SAPOE at a discounted rate.  She has paid just under £2000 for a 12 day course, without accommodation.
Lyon Equip Courses:
Liz has heard that the 4 day ‘PPE Inspection Competent Person Certificate for the Adventure Activities Sector’ is a good course.  To her knowledge it is run in Cumbria (just off J38 of M6).  
Liz is booked onto a 1 day ‘PPE User Checks for the Adventure Activities Sector’ course in May and she will investigate the running of bespoke courses when she is there.
Brilliant Residentials
· ACTION: Deliver a taster session for Brilliant Residentials at the next SAPOE meeting


· ACTION: Write a module for ASN Lead Teacher

Other training actions

· ACTION: Investigate whether an article could be published in TESS about teacher training for Outdoor Learning that is offered by SAPOE and LA’s

	Natalie W
Natalie W

Natalie W



	3vi
	NGB Reports and Questions 

British Cycling (Cliff Smith)
No new feedback received. 
Cycling UK (Cliff Smith)
Cliff has had very positive discussions with Cycling UK, who are keen to work in Scotland. The UK Manager for Training is James Scott. Their MBL award is equivalent to TCL (Level 2) and their Advanced MBL award is equivalent to MBL (Level 3).

Their proposal for existing tutors is that they attend a 2 day training / orientation event and get signed off at the end of the 2 days. Those wishing to qualify as tutors would need to attend a 2 day training / orientation event and complete some shadowing.

Courses are run as combined training and assessment events. Participants need to attend 3 days and tutors can choose whether to deliver this as 1, 2 or 3 day blocks.

Pricing – there is a £50 candidate registration fee. Then, tutors could deliver training to local authority employees at zero cost or for a set fee. For commercial candidates, tutors are asked not to undercut the pricing on the website.
The following points were raised in discussion:

· City of Edinburgh Council would like to use this scheme

· Another local authority liked the sound of the Youth Award

· The Cycling UK courses are approved by AALA

· Q: What has been the uptake of the British Cycling awards?

· A: Uptake of Level 2 has been okay but uptake of Level 3 has not been as good. Big jump in the level of personal riding is needed

· Cycling UK are happy to work with SAPOE to develop Level 1

· Have 6000 members in Scotland

· ACTION: Circulate e-mail with further information


British Canoeing (Jane Campbell Morrison)
Paddlesport Instructor award is being reviewed and the first course will be in January 2019. Two new courses are being introduced.
RYA (Jane Campbell Morrison)
The requirement for the shore-based course has been increased. The course is now 6 days.

Powerboats – clamping down on usage of powerboats for commercial usage without an Advanced Powerboat Certificate. There was a recent incident involving two powerboats that had been taken out without permission and those using the boats weren’t keeping a good lookout.
Pilot year for foiling and new courses will be run.
Mountain Training (Alan Smith)
Want to get more female leaders and more young people involved. The age limit for attending courses has been reduced and is currently 14 years of age. There is a proposal to remove the requirement to hold a First Aid certificate before a course can be attended.
National Access Forum (Jonathan Kitching)

Meeting on 16th March 2018 about the Year of Young People. 
OEAP (Willie White)

Update of the membership structure is underway.


	Cliff and Natalie P



	
	AOB

Suggestions for future AGM

· Venue needs to have the facility to send invoices or SAPOE needs to invoice local authorities

· Keep the conference and AGM in March but ask people to pay much earlier, i.e. before a budget freeze is put in place due to it being the end of the financial year

· DAY 1: Talks and presentations from 10:00 – 16:00, AGM from 16:00 – 18:00, and Dinner from 19:00 – 21:00

· DAY 2: Talks and presentations from 09:00 – 14:00

· Collaborate session with another group on one of the days


· ACTION: Team to organise the next AGM to have a Skype call and agree a venue


Working groups

Working group sessions were run during the final session and feedback was collated by Gordon:
· Website

· Early Years

· Legal

· Funding

	Jonathan, Ali, Natalie W and Natalie P

	
	Dates of meetings and events for 2017 / 2018

Wednesday 13th June 2018
Wednesday 5th September 2018

Tuesday 4th December 2018

Thursday 14th – Friday 15th March 2019

NNOL

Date: 23rd May 2018

Location: Edinburgh

(Contact: Natalie White)
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